

Turkey in Turmoil

The upcoming Turkish elections will shape the future of a key NATO ally.

By Michael Werz and Max Hoffman March 27, 2014

A little more than a decade ago, the Turkish Justice and Development Party, or AKP, and its main protagonist, Recep Tayyip Erdoğan, celebrated a historic electoral victory. Founded in 2001, the AKP mobilized a broad alliance—consisting of religious and social conservatives, members of the newly emergent Anatolian middle class, and liberal Turks frustrated with the coalition government of the democratic left and establishment nationalists—to become the country's first and only popular, broad-based national party.¹

Recep Tayyip Erdoğan's biography exemplified the transformation within Turkish society that underpinned this political shift. Erdoğan immigrated to fast-growing Istanbul at the age of 13 from a rural province on Turkey's Black Sea coast.² He later built a political career by connecting with underprivileged, rural, and religious Turks, who had been largely ignored by the traditional Turkish political elite.

After its watershed victory in the 2002 elections, the AKP—with Prime Minister Erdoğan at the helm—oversaw a decade of strong economic growth, began important reforms to move Turkey toward EU membership, and softened the Turkish state's traditionally harsh stance toward religious and ethnic minority groups.³ Alongside its broad popular support, the AKP built a potent political machine based on awarding patronage and government contracts to business leaders in exchange for financial support and positive coverage from media arms affiliated with those business leaders.⁴ Building upon their economic record and the support of religious and socially conservative Turks and powerful Anatolian business interests, the AKP secured additional decisive electoral victories in 2007 and 2011.

A crucial test

Turkey will head to the polls on March 30 for key local elections for the first time since 2009. While voters will choose members of provincial and municipal councils, as well as mayors, across the country, control of Istanbul—home to nearly 20 percent of the Turkish population⁵ and the launch pad for Prime Minister Erdoğan's own political

career—is the real prize. Control of the capital, Ankara, is also at stake, and the result there will help shape the political narrative following the elections, although to a lesser extent than Istanbul. Additionally, even though these local elections are ostensibly supposed to address local concerns, the major political parties and most political observers are framing the vote as a referendum on the rule of Prime Minster Erdoğan and the AKP. The percentage of votes earned by each party nationwide will carry great political weight, helping define the popular will in advance of Turkey's first-ever direct presidential election in August 2014.

These elections are a crucial test of Prime Minister Erdoğan's legitimacy, which has been eroded by years of suppression of dissent and revelations of corruption within his party. It will be the first opportunity for Turkish voters to express their opinions in the wake of a series of political upheavals and scandals that have considerably weakened the AKP's brand. Turkey was rocked by the Gezi Park protests and subsequent police crackdown on protesters and critical media voices in May 2013.6 The draconian tactics employed by the police and the divisive rhetoric used by the prime minister in response to the protests alienated many urban and middle-class Turks.⁷ Then, a series of corruption investigations into the prime minister's close associates were made public in December following pre-dawn raids on several AKP stalwarts.8 Widespread media coverage of the cases has been stoked by regularly leaked recordings of the prime minister and his confidantes discussing bribes, kickbacks, and the use of the judiciary to punish political rivals.9

The AKP says the investigations are politically motivated—orchestrated by exiled religious leader Fethullah Gülen's followers in the police and the judiciary, referred to as Gülenists—and denounces the cases as an attempted coup. 10 The public falling out between former allies of the AKP and supporters of the prime minister has shattered the party's conservative coalition and threatens its decade-long hegemony. This challenge has prompted a strong backlash from the prime minister's supporters inside and outside of government, including the passage of controversial laws granting greater parliamentary authority over the appointment of judges and prosecutors and a new law tightening government control over the Internet.11

In short, the elections will demonstrate the extent to which Turkish voters have turned on the prime minister in light of his autocratic tendencies and charges of widespread corruption. Observers in Washington and European capitals will be watching the polls closely, as the result will likely shape Prime Minister Erdoğan's course on a range of important issues surrounding the rule of law, freedom of the press, and the Kurdish peace process.

Off the rails

The past two years have shown that the great political strengths that gave the prime minister such staying power—his populism and the AKP's patronage system—have become liabilities. Since assuming power in 2003, Erdoğan has shown himself capable of speaking directly to his supporters, bypassing the elite-led party structures that had traditionally dominated Turkish politics. He initially used this approach to mobilize support for initiatives, including democratic reforms aimed at EU membership and the extension of important rights to Kurdish and other minorities. In addition, his party delivered significant improvements in economic standards and important initiatives to broaden access to health care.

Alongside these tangible efforts, the prime minister championed popular initiatives designed to mobilize his conservative and pious base, such as fighting to remove the ban on headscarves for women in public education and government offices and picking diplomatic fights with Israel.¹² But after more than one decade in power, he has largely exhausted the populist policy initiatives that are available to him—and that the Turkish state can afford. Meanwhile, a worsening macroeconomic environment characterized by softening stimulus from the U.S. Federal Reserve and a \$64 billion account deficit has brought greater scrutiny to the AKP's economic record.13

Over the past three years, the prime minister has relied on ever more divisive and controversial refrains to whip up support. Erdoğan's rhetoric has turned increasingly exclusive and hostile, focused on demonizing his opponents rather than promoting unity. The abuse of the patronage system after a decade in power contributed to the political rift with the Gülenists and the corruption allegations that now threaten his rule, prompting further angry outbursts from the prime minister.

The AKP's efforts to control criticism by exerting control of the media¹⁴ through economic and political pressure on journalists and owners have further alienated liberal Turks who were initially sympathetic to the party's pro-EU stance and have exacerbated concerns about the prime minister's authoritarian turn. Erdoğan has become increasingly paranoid and hostile in the face of legitimate criticism, and he and his inner circle have sought scapegoats, concocting elaborate conspiracy theories with enemies including the airline Lufthansa, the Financial Times, the Jews, telekinesis, and the Queen of England, to name just a few.15

This paranoia and desperation is, at least in part, the result of the prime minister's failure to embrace institutional reform and respect the rule of law. He has demonstrated that he believes the ballot box to be the sole source and arbiter of legitimacy, dismissing criticism of corruption or judicial malpractice and claiming the people—"his people"—will decide what is acceptable. This formulation has further undermined the already fragile and poorly functioning judicial system and the free press. Additionally, while Erdogan's

combative democratic approach might be defensible if he had triumphed in a free market of ideas, he and his allies have used extrajudicial means to silence critics and hamstring the press—retaliating against journalists, Kurdish activists, protestors, scholars, and former allies in the conservative Gülen movement. ¹⁶ Because he relies entirely on the ballot box and controlling the narrative, Prime Minister Erdoğan cannot permit a countervailing narrative that might challenge his conversation with his constituents.

The stakes

The AKP's conspiracy theories have made the new Turkey look very similar to the old Turkey. Certain institutions within the Turkish state structure—such as the Turkish National Police, the Gendarmerie, the National Intelligence Organization, the Supreme Board of Judges and Prosecutors, and the military's General Staff—have long been distinct seats of power and often acted at cross-purposes. As a result, changing political circumstances can dramatically alter the application of the law.

The recent corruption investigations should be partly seen in this light: Prime Minister Erdoğan and his supporters are struggling with conservative opponents for control of the state structure. While this is not a new phenomenon in Turkish politics, the de facto suspension of the rule of law and the politically motivated reassignment of thousands of police officers and prosecutors¹⁷ has shocked a country that has long lacked institutional checks and balances. The current consolidation of the conservative political camp—played out in part within the state structure—comes at great cost for Turkish society and institutional development, and the country might face a prolonged and chaotic transition period.

The March 30 elections are a crucial point in this transition, and the stakes are high. The corruption allegations against Prime Minister Erdoğan, his family, and his close political and business associates mean that he might have to stand trial if he loses the immunity provided by his office. Additionally, the recent legislation establishing greater government leverage over prosecutors, judges, and the Internet—and proposed legislation expanding and shifting the domestic authority of the intelligence community—have strengthened the already potent tools of the state. As one analyst put it, these are not laws you hand down to your opposition. The fact that Erdoğan cannot afford to lose creates a dangerous situation.

The elections will also have an impact on the international and regional level. Already, Erdoğan's aggressive anti-Western and veiled anti-Semitic rhetoric is alienating allies in Europe and the United States. The government's shutdown of Twitter in response to the posting of recordings linked to the corruption scandal was the latest and starkest illustration of this trend. Just hours before the ban took effect, the prime minister told a rally of supporters that, "The international community can say this, can say that. I don't care

at all. Everyone will see how powerful the Republic of Turkey is."22 The crackdown on social media has drawn the ire of the United States and the European Union, with U.S. Assistant Secretary of State Douglas Frantz likening it to "21st century book burning." 23

As an official candidate for EU membership since 1999 and a member of the customs union since 1995, Turkey's EU accession process has provided access to the strongest consumer market in the region.²⁴ The aspiration to be part of Europe also underpinned Turkey's uneven democratization and attempts to bolster minority rights. A decade ago, the EU process held out the promise of domestic reform and an end to Turkey's authoritarian traditions. Today, the AKP is effectively scuttling Turkey's accession prospects in its desperation to weather the corruption scandal. For many western-oriented Turks, the March 30 elections will be an opportunity to voice concerns about this development.

Furthermore, Prime Minister Erdoğan's erratic behavior and the weakening of the rule of law have hurt Turkey's reputation with international investors and threaten its economic prospects. Over the past two years, Erdoğan has repeatedly decried a vague "interest rate lobby" that, he claims, is stifling Turkey's growth and wants to "suck Turkey's blood."25 He has also repeatedly challenged well-established economic principles by claiming that high interest rates contribute to high inflation and subjected the Turkish central bank to enormous political pressure to keep rates low, equating any decision to raise rates as "sabotage" and part of a conspiracy to hold Turkey back economically.²⁶ Investors have responded negatively, and the benchmark Borsa Istanbul 100 Index has fallen 20 percent over the past year.²⁷

On top of maintaining low rates in the face of a falling lira, Erdoğan and the AKP have inaugurated a series of massive infrastructure projects, including a third bridge over the Bosphorus—estimated at more than \$2 billion—and a third airport for Istanbul that is set to cost \$30 billion.²⁸ In addition to serving as economic stimulus, the projects help bolster the party's political fortunes; the projects represent a boon to construction conglomerates close to the party that have won the contracts, the foundation of the AKP's political machine in politically crucial Istanbul.²⁹ Turkey is reckoning with the stark limits of a construction- and consumption-driven economic growth model in a resource-poor country, exacerbating the political crisis.

Perhaps the most important long-term issue at stake in the elections is the future of the Turkish state's negotiations with the historically militant Kurdistan Workers' Party, or PKK, labeled a terrorist organization by Turkey, the United States, and the European Union.³⁰ Past efforts at a lasting peaceful settlement to Turkey's long-standing "Kurdish question" have been victims of election-year politics, when the temptation to resort to nationalist rhetoric to capture votes has often led to tensions with Kurdish political leaders. Erdoğan, seeking to hold together a winning electoral coalition in the face of a splintering conservative movement, is walking a tightrope between Kurdish and nationalist Turkish voters in this regard.

Electoral scenarios

Despite the precarious state of Turkish politics and the evident excesses of the AKP, it is likely that the party and Prime Minister Erdoğan will avoid a serious defeat at the polls. While the main opposition Republican People's Party, or CHP, has sought to broaden the party's appeal, Turkey still lacks an opposition party capable of mobilizing a broad base of voters at the national scale.

The AKP received 38.8 percent of all votes cast in the most recent local elections in 2009 and has said that this level of support remains their threshold for success—although the party received close to 50 percent in the more recent 2011 general election, which is perhaps a better point of reference.³¹ Reliable polling is notoriously difficult in Turkey, but recent opinion surveys show that the party's overall favorability has fallen down to 42.3 percent, the lowest in three years. The CHP has seen a general favorability rise to 29.8 percent, while the Nationalist Action Party, or MHP, on the extreme right has risen to 18.7 percent.³² Despite these general indicators of weakening AKP support, there remains a large pool of undecided voters³³—even this close to the elections—and it is very difficult to accurately predict how the national mood will translate into municipal vote totals. Most observers agree, however, that turnout is likely to be high.³⁴

Because the elections have been cast as a referendum by both sides and because of Prime Minister Erdoğan's decision to elevate the ballot as the sole source of legitimacy, almost any result will immediately spark a new political fight to interpret the popular will in advance of Turkey's first-ever direct presidential election in August 2014. Since the AKP earned 38 percent of the vote in the most recent local elections, any result higher than that will be portrayed as a victory and vindication of the prime minister. A result in the 38 percent to 40 percent range will be regarded by most as a hold and will likely change little in Turkey; Prime Minister Erdoğan will continue to ignore his critics. Observers agree that a result of less than 38 percent for the AKP will represent a real defeat.³⁵

The ramifications of victory or defeat are hard to predict. Many analysts believe that a win for Erdoğan and the AKP will prompt further authoritarian action, including the passage of a controversial proposed intelligence law and further purges of the police and judiciary to quash the corruption cases.³⁶ But other observers likewise fear desperate measures from the governing party should they be dealt a serious blow at the polls.³⁷ An AKP loss in Istanbul would bolster the forces critical of Erdoğan within the AKP and spark a broader debate within the religious wing of the polity on morality, corruption, and the future of the AKP government.

While such a loss is unlikely, it would threaten two key foundations of the AKP power structure. First, it would cast Erdoğan as a drag on the party's electoral fortunes, rather than its champion. Second, it would be a crushing blow to the party's patronage system. As Henri Barkey, a leading Turkey analyst, puts it, "Istanbul is to the AKP what oil is to

Saudi Arabia—it is not just politics, it is also the source of all their rents and resources, through property deals and construction contracts." Finally, and almost forgotten amid the focus on the AKP's fortunes, a CHP upset in Istanbul would vastly elevate their candidate, Mustafa Sarıgül, within the CHP and at the national level—potentially presenting the first personality with the popularity to challenge Erdoğan.

With the stakes so high, both major parties have warned of the risk of electoral fraud, and the CHP has said it will deploy as many as 500,000 observers.³⁹ Despite the major challenges facing Turkey's democratic development, the integrity of the polls have not been questioned. Electoral fraud of any meaningful scale would represent a serious deterioration and likely spark massive street protests in major cities. The worst-case scenario is that these protests could provoke a violent crackdown from the authorities. While such an outcome remains unlikely, it could neutralize a decade of Turkish development. It would also require a thorough reevaluation of bilateral relations by the United States and European countries.

The elections seem to hold little hope for the crucial Kurdish peace process. The corruption scandal was presaged by the collapse of negotiations over the drafting of a new constitution, 40 and the heated party atmosphere has put meaningful negotiations on pause for the near term, leaving no institutional process to address Kurdish concerns. Additionally, the nationalist MHP is expected to gain votes, 41 and a large gain may be interpreted as nationalist backlash to the ceasefire and the negotiations with PKK leader Abdullah Öcalan, shrinking the political space for the talks. The only bright spot for Kurds is the likelihood that the majority-Kurdish Peace and Democracy Party, or BDP, will gain votes, particularly in southeastern cities such as Diyarbakir, 42 demonstrating that political gains can permanently replace the armed struggle.

Consolidation phase

The March 30 elections do not appear to hold the promise of an immediate resolution to Turkey's political crisis, although they do hold the slight possibility of a violent deterioration. More likely, a muddled result will mark another waypoint in a protracted period of consolidation and revision within the broad conservative movement. For the CHP, the success of their lineup of relatively diverse and young candidates will likely contribute to a slow rebranding of the party as a more inclusive, socially democratic alternative to the AKP. The BDP and the associated Free Democratic Party, or HDP, for their part, will view electoral gains as the continuation of their political emancipation from a militant past and another step in their transformation to a modern party with nationwide appeal for liberals.

Turkish society and politics will endure a painful consolidation phase over the next year. The battle within the conservative movement risks permanent, irreparable damage to Turkish political and judicial institutions. There also remains the risk that Prime Minister Erdoğan will further deepen societal divisions within the country in an effort to hold onto power or, at worst, attempt to influence the polls. Such an outcome would be a disastrous setback for Turkey and cause for serious diplomatic reactions from the United States and European Union.

Michael Werz is a Senior Fellow at the Center for American Progress. Max Hoffman is a Policy Analyst at the Center.

The authors would like to thank Aaron Misera for his research and editorial work.

Endnotes

- 1 This represents the broad academic and policy consensus, see, for example Michael Werz, "The New Levant: Understanding Turkey's Shifting Roles in the Eastern Mediterranean" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2010), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/security/report/2010/04/26/7670/the-new-levant/; Ömer Taspinar, "Turkey: The New Model?" (Washington: The Brookings Institution, 2012), available at http://www.brookings.edu/research/papers/2012/04/24-turkey-new-modeltaspinar; Bipartisan Policy Center, "Turkey's Local Elections: Actors, Factors, and Implications" (2014), available at http:// bipartisanpolicy.org/library/report/turkey%E2%80%99slocal-elections-actors-factors and-implications.
- 2 BBC News, "Profile: Recep Tayyip Erdoğan," June 4, 2013, available at http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-13746679
- 3 For more information on economic progress, see Anthony Shadid, "Leader Transcends Complex Politics of Turkey," The New York Times, May 31, 2011, available at http:// www.nytimes.com/2011/06/01/world/europe/01turkey. html?pagewanted=all&_r=0; Hillel Fradkin and Lewis Libby, "Erdoğan's Grand Vision: Rise and Decline," World Affairs Journal (2013), available at http://www.worldaffairsjournal. org/article/erdogan%E2%80%99s-grand-vision-rise-and-
- 4 For more information on press freedom, see Max Hoffman and Michael Werz, "Freedom of the Press and Expression in Turkey" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/report/2013/05/14/63159/freedom-of-the-press-andexpression-in-turkey/. For more information on patronage, see André Bank and Roy Karadag, "The Political Economy of Regional Power: Turkey Under the AKP." Working Paper 204 (German Institute of Global and Area Studies, 2012), p. 11, available at http://www.giga-hamburg.de/en/system/files/ publications/wp204_bank-karadag.pdf; For more information on media-business deals, see Dilek Kurban and Ceren Sözeri, "Caught in the Wheels of Power: The Political, Legal, and Economic Constraints on Independent Media and Freedom of the Press in Turkey" (Istanbul: Tesev Democratization Program, 2012), p. 50, available at http://www.tesev.org.tr/ Upload/Publication/0a3511ab-e048-4666-abca-a6618d5d1 5a8/12301ENGmedya3WEB09_07_12.pdf.
- 5 Tim Arango, "A Race for More Than the Mayor of Istanbul," The New York Times, January 9, 2014, available at http:// www.nytimes.com/2014/01/10/world/europe/a-race-formore-than-the-mayor-of-istanbul.html. Istanbul estimates vary: The CIA World Factbook puts the city population at 15 million of 81 million Turks, or roughly 12 percent. The CIA World Factbook, "Turkey," available at https://www.cia.gov/ library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/tu.html (last accessed March 2014).
- 6 Amnesty International, "Gezi Park Protests: Brutal Denial of the Right to Peaceful Assembly in Turkey" (2013), available at http://www.amnesty.org.tr/ai/system/files/GeziParkiEN.
- 7 Ibid.; Cuneyt Ozdemir, "Gezi Park Has Brought Down Illusion of Turkish Democracy," Al Monitor, June 26, 2013, available at http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/politics/2013/06/gezipark-turkey-media-democracy.html#.
- 8 Tim Arango, "Raids and Graft Inquiry in Turkey are Seen by Some as Muslim Cleric's Plot," The New York Times, December 18, 2013, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2013/12/19/ world/europe/turkey-graft-inquiry-political-rivalry.html.
- 9 Humeyra Pamuk and Nick Tattersall, "Leaked Documents Purport to Reveal Turkish Graft Allegations," Reuters, March 14, 2014, available at http://www. reuters.com/article/2014/03/14/us-turkey-corruption-idUSBREA2D1F420140314; Tulin Daloglu, "Does Erdoğan's Attack on Judiciary Reflect his View of Turkish Democracy?", Al Monitor, December 31, 2013, available at http://www. al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2013/12/turkey-stability faces-test-2014.html#.

- 10 Timothy M. Phelps, "From his Pa. Compound, Fetullah Gulen Shakes Up Turkey," Los Angeles Times, January 20, 2014, available at http://www.latimes.com/world/la-fg-turkeygulen-20140120,0,2141832.story#axzz2x4xPamKX.
- 11 The New York Times, "Turkey's Internet Crackdown," February 21, 2014, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2014/02/22/ opinion/turkeys-internet-crackdown.html; BBC News, "Turkish President Signs Off New Controls Over Judiciary," February 26, 2014, available at http://www.bbc.com/news/ world-europe-26351258.
- 12 See, for example, NPR, "Turkey's Erdoğan Blasts Syria, Israel," September 26, 2011, available at http://www.npr. org/2011/09/26/140790657/turkeys-erdogan-blasts-syriaisrael. There has been extensive coverage of the headscarf initiative over the years. For example, see Sabrina Tavernise, "Turkey's High Court Overturns Headscarf Rule," The New York Times, June 6, 2008, available at http://www.nytimes. com/2008/06/06/world/europe/06turkey.html.
- 13 Turkiye Bankasi, "Balance of Payments—December 2013" (2014), available at http://ekonomi.isbank.com.tr/ UserFiles/pdf/bop_201312.pdf. For a good summary of the macroeconomic picture, see Daniel Dombey, "Six Markets to Watch: Turkey," Foreign Affairs, (2014), available at http:// www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/140338/daniel-dombey/ six-markets-to-watch-turkey.
- 14 The form and extent of this media pressure are outlined in a previous report. Hoffman and Werz, "Freedom of the Press and Expression in Turkey."
- 15 See, for example, Marc Champion, "Can Erdoğan's Enemies Kill Him With Their Minds?", Bloomberg, July 10, 2013, available at http://www.bloombergview.com/ articles/2013-07-10/can-erdogan-s-enemies-kill-him-withtheir-minds-; For more information on Lufthansa, see Cengiz Çandar, "Erdoğan's Germany visit all about Turkish politics," Al Monitor, February 5, 2014, available at http://www.almonitor.com/pulse/originals/2014/02/berlin-trip-erdoganturkey-domestic-infighting.html. For more information on the Queen of England see Henri J. Barkey, "The End of Erdoğan," The American Interest, March 13, 2014, available at http://www.the-american-interest.com/articles/2014/03/13/ the-end-of-erdogan/.
- 16 Hoffman and Werz, "Freedom of the Press and Expression in Turkey"; Dan Bilefsky and Sebnem Arsu, "Purge of Police Said to Be Move by Turkey to Disrupt Graft Inquiry," The New York Times, January 7, 2014, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2014/01/08/world/europe/turkey-corruptioninquiry.html?_r=0. For more on KCK cases, see Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights and Labor, Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2013: Turkey (U.S. State Department, 2013), available at http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/ humanrightsreport/index.htm?year=2013&dlid=220341.
- 17 Sebnem Arsu, "Turkey: More Police Are Fired or Reassigned," The New York Times, January 22, 2014, available at http:// www.nytimes.com/2014/01/23/world/europe/turkey-morepolice-are-fired-or-reassigned.html.
- 18 This has been mooted in several places but remains a mere possibility. See, for example, Abdulrahman al-Rashed, "It's Erdoğan vs. Twitter," Al Arabiya, March 22, 2014, available at http://english.alarabiya.net/en/views/news/middleeast/2014/03/22/lt-s-Erdogan-vs-Twitter.html.
- 19 The New York Times, "Turkey's Internet Crackdown," February 21, 2014, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2014/02/22/ opinion/turkeys-internet-crackdown.html. See also BBC News, "Turkish President Signs Off New Controls Over Judiciary."
- 20 Dr. Gokhan Bacik, associate professor of International Relations at Ipek University, roundtable event at the Center for American Progress, March 13, 2014.

- 21 There was widespread coverage in international media. See, for example Orhan Coskun, "Turkey blocks Twitter days before vote as PM fights scandal," Reuters, March 21, 2014. available at http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/03/21/usturkey-twitter-idUSBREA2K0CB20140321.
- 22 Kevin Rawlinson, "Turkey blocks use of Twitter after prime minister attacks social media site," The Guardian, March 20, 2014, available at http://www.theguardian.com/ world/2014/mar/21/turkey-blocks-twitter-prime-minister.
- 23 Douglas Frantz, "'21st Century Book Burning," DipNote, March 21, 2014, available at http://blogs.state.gov/ stories/2014/03/21/21st-century-book-burning.
- 24 European Commission, "Turkey 2012 Progress Report" (2012), available at http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/ key_documents/2012/package/tr_rapport_2012_en.pdf.
- 25 Joe Parkinson, "Dismay Over Turkish Rates," The Wall Street Journal, January 12, 2012, available at http://online.ws com/news/articles/SB1000142405297020412420457715435 3478071244.
- 26 Daniel Dombey, "Turkey's Erdoğan defiant amid expectations of interest rate rise," Financial Times, January 28, 2014, available at http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/fbe76a3a-8832-11e3-8afa-00144feab7de html#axzz2wn9IR46f
- 27 Bloomberg, Borsa Istanbul 100 Index, available at http:// www.bloomberg.com/quote/XU100:IND (last accessed March 2014).
- 28 Ozge Ozbilgin, "Court delays Istanbul airport project, requires further reports," Reuters, February 11, 2014. available at http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/02/11/ turkey-airport-idUSL5N0LG1IP20140211; Constanze Letsch, "Plan for new Bosphorus bridge sparks row over future of Istanbul," The Guardian, June 8, 2012, available at http:// www.theguardian.com/world/2012/jun/08/bosphorusbridge-row-istanbul-turkey.
- 29 Henri Barkey, Professor of International Relations at Lehigh University and former member of the U.S. State Department Policy Planning Staff, roundtable event at the Center for American Progress, March 13, 2014; Joe Parkinson, "Turkish Prime Minister Recep Tayyip Erdoğan Faces Test in Istanbul," The Wall Street Journal, March 24, 2014, available at http://online.wsj.com/news/articles/SB10001 424052702303949704579459072248195720?mg=reno64wsj&url=http%3A%2F%2Fonline.wsj.com%2Farticle%2F SB10001424052702303949704579459072248195720.html.
- 30 U.S. Department of State, "Foreign Terrorist Organizations," September 28, 2012, available at http://www.state.gov/j/ct/ rls/other/des/123085.htm.
- 31 Serkan Demirtaş, "Turkey's ruling AKP sees any vote higher than 38.8 at local polls as 'success'," Hurriyet Daily News, March 3, 2014, available at http://www.hurriyetdailynews. com/turkeys-ruling-akp-sees-any-vote-higher-than-388-atlocal-polls-as-success.aspx?PageID=238&NID=63102&News
- 32 Emre Peker, "Turkey's Erdogan Sees Support Slide," The Wall Street Journal, January 9, 2014, available at http://blogs.wsj. com/emergingeurope/2014/01/09/turkeys-erdogan-sees-
- 33 Parkinson, "Turkish Prime Minister Recep Tayyip Erdoğan Faces Test in Istanbul.

- 34 Consensus of experts at roundtable event at the Center for American Progress, March 13, 2014; Turnout, ever in local elections, is generally high. See Ali Çarkoğlu, "Turkey Goes to the Ballot Box: 2014 Municipal Elections and Beyond" (Washington: The Brookings Institution, 2014), available at http://www.brookings.edu/~/media/ research/files/papers/2014/03/13%20turkey%20ballot%20 box%20municipal%20elections%20carkoglu/13%20 turkey%20ballot%20box%20municipal%20elections%20 carkoglu.pdf; Turnout in 2011 was 83 percent, albeit for a general election. Ahmet Insel, "Local Elections in Istanbul and Erdoğan's Polictical Future," Al Jazeera, December 5, 2013, available at http://studies.aljazeera.net/en/repor ts/2013/12/2013125104331596106.htm.
- 35 Consensus of experts at roundtable event at the Center for American Progress, March 13, 2014; This has been publicly articulated in many places, see, for example Bipartisan Policy Center, "Turkey's Local Elections: Actors, Factors, and Implications"; Kadir Yildirim, "Turkey: The road to a democratic future," Al Jazeera, March 26, 2014, available at http:// www.aliazeera.com/indepth/opinion/2014/03/turkev-roaddemocratic-future-20143247316702394.html.
- 36 These fears are widespread, articulated by numerous Turkish commentators. Echoed by Dr. Gokhan Bacik; journalist Yavuz Baydar; Gönül Tol, founding director of Center for Turkish Studies at the Middle East Institute; Henri Barkey, Professor of International Relations at Lehigh University and former member of the U.S. State Department Policy Planning Staff at a roundtable event at the Center for American Progress, March 13, 2014; In the Turkish press see, for example, Burak Kilic "AK Party promises more despotism if it wins big in local polls," Today's Zaman, March 25, 2014, available at http://www.todayszaman.com/news-343043-ak-partypromises-more-despotism-if-it-wins-big-in-local-polls.html.
- 37 See, for example, Burak Kilic, "AK Party promises more despotism if it wins big in local polls," Today's Zaman, March 25, 2014, available at http://www.todayszaman.com/ news-343043-ak-party-promises-more-despotism-if-it-winsbig-in-local-polls.html.
- 38 Henri Barkey, Professor of International Relations at Lehigh University and former member of the U.S. State Department Policy Planning Staff, roundtable event at the Center for American Progress, March 13, 2014.
- 39 Jonny Hogg and Gulsen Solaker, "Rival parties warn of fraud in Turkey's key local elections," Reuters, March 20, 2014, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/03/20/usturkey-election-idUSBREA2J1CO20140320.
- 40 Gulsen Solaker, "Hopes fade for a new Turkish constitution," Reuters, November 18, 2013, available at http://www. reuters.com/article/2013/11/18/us-turkey-constitutionidUSBRE9AH0OV20131118.
- 41 Çarkoğlu, "Turkey Goes to the Ballot Box"; Kadir Yildirim, "Turkey: The road to a democratic future."
- 42 Çarkoğlu, "Turkey Goes to the Ballot Box"; A BDP gain is widely expected by Turkish political observers who the authors met with in Turkey and Washington over the past three months. Publicly, see, for example, Yavuz Baydar, "Harder times ahead, no matter who wins," Today's Zaman, March 25, 2014, available at http://www.todayszaman.com/ columnists/yavuz-baydar_343030-harder-times-ahead-nomatter-who-wins.html.